
CAMDEN COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS   379 

Regular Meeting March 19, 2012 

Camden County Board of Commissioners 

Regular Meeting  

March 19, 2012 

7:00 P.M. - Regular Meeting 

Historic Courtroom, Courthouse Complex 

Camden, North Carolina 

 

MINUTES 

 

The regular meeting of the Camden County Board of Commissioners was held on 

Monday March 19, 2012 in the Historic Courtroom, Camden, North Carolina.  The 

following Commissioners were present: 

 

Chairman Sandra Duckwall, 

Vice Chairman Garry Meiggs, and 

Commissioners Randy Krainiak, Michael McLain, and Clayton Riggs. 

 

Also attending were County Manager Mike Renshaw, Clerk to the Board Ashley R. 

Honaker, and County Attorney John Morrison.  Present for purposes of making a 

presentation(s) or providing supporting information for agenda items were the following 

persons: Adam Lannon & Brittany Praisler- Camden County Horticulture 4-H Team, 

Jean Grey- White, Dawn Jones, Wendy Barnett- Autism Speaks, Dan Porter- Planning 

Director,  

 

Chairman Sandra Duckwall called to order the March 19, 2012 meeting of the Camden 

County Board of Commissioners at 7:00 PM. 

 

Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance 

 

Commissioner Michael McLain gave the invocation and led those present in the Pledge 

of Allegiance. 

 

 

Public Comments –  

 

Dwight Frazier of Tall Tree Commons– Mr. Frazier made voiced his concern over the 

recently relocated fire boundary line for the South Mills Fire District for insurance-

related reasons.  Those homes that we moved outside the fire boundary line with the re-

location of the fire station’s insurance policies have doubled.  South Mills Fire Station is 

eight (8) miles from his home.  South Camden Fire Station is six (6) miles from his 

home.  Mr. Frazier requested the Board change the fire boundary location. 

 

Hilton Barrett of White Hall Shores- Mr. Barrett was present to represent the American 

Red Cross as the Chairman would be reading a respective proclamation at a later time 

during the meeting.  Mr. Barrett stated that the Red Cross has helped over Five Hundred 

(500) local families, and has trained over One Thousand One Hundred (1,100) local 

volunteers. 

 

Chairman Sandra Duckwall thanked both gentlemen for their comments, and directed Mr. 

Frazier that the Board would take his request under consideration. 

 

 

Consideration of Agenda  

 

Vice- Chairman Garry Meiggs made a motion to approve the agenda as presented.  At 

7:04PM, the motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Sandra Duckwall, Vice Chairman Garry 

Meiggs, and Commissioners Michael McLain, Clayton Riggs, and Randy Krainiak, 

voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners absent; and no Commissioner 

not voting.   
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Presentations 

 

Item 3.A – Camden County Horticulture 4-H Team 

 

Adam Lannon and Brittany Praisler of the Camden County Horticulture 4-H Team came 

before the Board to give a brief presentation on their trip to the National Horticulture 

Contest in San Diego, California.  The Commissioners previously approved the funding 

of those Camden County team members to attend. 

 

Item 3.B – Autism Awareness Day 

 

Mrs. Jean Grey-White, Dawn Jones, and Wendy Barrett, of Autism Speaks, came before 

the Board to request their advertising support for the May 12, 2012 awareness event at 

the Community Park, as well as declare April 2 Camden County Light It Up Blue Day in 

honor of Autism Awareness. 

 

Chairman Sandra Duckwall stated on record that supplemental information for the May 

12, 2012 event could be left with the Clerk, and that the requested proclamation would be 

read at the April 2, 2012 Regular meeting of the Board. 

 

 

Old Business 
 

Item 4.A – MOU For Facility Use- Recommendation by the Camden Parks & Recreation 

Advisory Board 

 

Mr. Steve Needham, Chairman of the P&R Advisory Board presented the following 

information: 

 Changes to the MOU are as follows 

o Page 2, Section B, Section C, & Section D 

o Changes to organizations who may use 501C3 status 

o Insurance coverage required 

o Co-Sponsorship struck and Recognition added to language 

 

Commissioner Michael McLain asked if the wording recommended by County Attorney 

John Morrison was added. 

 

County Manager Mike Renshaw stated that it was, and that Attorney Morrison’s letter 

was included in the Board packet. 

 

Commissioner McLain noted that page 20 un “activity” should say “and, and not “or”. 

 

Commissioner McLain made a motion to approve the MOU with respective changes 

being made.  At 7:18pm, the motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Sandra Duckwall, Vice 

Chairman Garry Meiggs, and Commissioners Michael McLain, Clayton Riggs, and 

Randy Krainiak, voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners absent; and 

no Commissioner not voting.   

 

Item 4.B – Camden County Village Streetlight Policy 

 

County Manager Mike Renshaw stated the following: 

 Discussion on subject matter was held at the February 20, 2012 regular 

Board meeting 

 Staff has reviewed the presented policy 

 Conditions for County streetlight funding are as follows (2 of the 3 must 

be met): 

o Petition of at least Twenty (20)  signatures 

o Written request from a non-profit organization 

o Written request from two (2) or more businesses in the area 

 Funding for lighting of currently installed lights only; no installations, and no 

maintenance cost funding. 
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Commissioner Michael McLain stated that condition language “non-profit” should be 

removed and replaced with “tax-exempt”. 

 

Vice Chairman Garry Meiggs made a motion to approve the policy as presented with 

recommended changes.  At 7:24pm, the motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Sandra 

Duckwall, Vice Chairman Garry Meiggs, and Commissioners Michael McLain, Clayton 

Riggs, and Randy Krainiak, voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners 

absent; and no Commissioner not voting.   

 

Item 4.C – Ordinance 2012-01-01; amendment to Chapter 151 (Unified Development 

Ordinance) of the Code of Ordinances- Accessory Apartments and Solar farms 

 

Planning Director Dan Porter came before the Board to present the amended request for 

amendment.  Two items were added after the February 20, 2012 Board meeting: 

 “… by Declaration of a Restrictive Covenant or Covenants, enforceable 

by the County, in a form approved by the County.  The expense of such 

shall be borne by owner.” 

 “The property owner shall be required to reside in either the main dwelling 

or accessory apartment.” 

 

Mr. Porter stated that additionally, solar collector regulations would apply to ground or 

pole mounted devices (permanent only). 

 

Commissioner Randy Krainiak questioned why the accessory apartments were required 

to be separate from the main dwelling. 

 

Mr. Porter stated that a detached apartment would be classified as a FROG, which is 

allowed. 

 

Commissioner Krainiak stated that he had no knowledge of solar farms or their 

capabilities. 

 

Mr. Porter stated that the presented policy was simply a proactive step. 

 

Commissioner Clayton Riggs stated that the statement on page 3 of the amended 

ordinance is too restrictive.  He requested that it be re-written to remove “Maximum 

percentage of 40%”, and reword to say “minimum of 400 feet, and maximum of 800 

feet”. 

 

Commissioner Riggs made a motion to accept the amendment to the ordinance with 

changes to the language as requested.  At 7:31pm, the motion passed 5-0 with Chairman 

Sandra Duckwall, Vice Chairman Garry Meiggs, and Commissioners Michael McLain, 

Clayton Riggs, and Randy Krainiak, voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no 

Commissioners absent; and no Commissioner not voting.   

 

 

Public Hearings 
 

Commissioner Michael McLain made a motion to enter into Public Hearing.  At 7:32pm, 

the motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Sandra Duckwall, Vice Chairman Garry Meiggs, 

and Commissioners Michael McLain, Clayton Riggs, and Randy Krainiak, voting aye; no 

Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners absent; and no Commissioner not voting.   

 

Item 5. A – FY11 CDBG Scattered Site Housing Assistance Program- Part II 

 

Planning Director Dan Porter presented the following information: 

 Approval by the Board is needed to submit the applications to the State 

 

Chris Hilbert of Holland Consultant Planners, came before the Board to present the 

following information: 

 The Planning Department has been collecting applications for the past few 

months 

 Staff currently in the process of rating them 
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 CDBG Committee meeting was held for application criteria selection 

 Housing assessments of applicants will be completed this week 

 Applications will then go through the selection committee again 

 Proposing at this point that reconstruction of dilapidated houses be chosen 

for grant funding 

 Septic and/or well issues will help in rating 

 Some application more suitable for rehabilitation can be moved to the 

grant 

 

Item 5.B – FY11 CDBG Infrastructure Hookup- Part II 

 

Planning Director Dan Porter came before the Board to present the following 

information: 

 

 Program will pay for water connection fees and associated outside 

plumbing for hookup 

 To date no applications have been submitted 

 If applications come in by next week they can be added 

 Would like to request the Board’s Approval to submit any applications 

that are collected by the deadline due to no Board meeting occurring 

before that date 

 

Commissioner Michael McLain made a motion to come out of Public Hearing.  At 

7:38pm, the motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Sandra Duckwall, Vice Chairman Garry 

Meiggs, and Commissioners Michael McLain, Clayton Riggs, and Randy Krainiak, 

voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners absent; and no Commissioner 

not voting.   

 

 

Commissioner Michael McLain made a motion to amend the agenda to add Item 

5.A to Item 6.J, and add Item 5.B to Item 6.K.  at 7:39pm, the motion passed 5-0 

with Chairman Sandra Duckwall, Vice Chairman Garry Meiggs, and 

Commissioners Michael McLain, Clayton Riggs, and Randy Krainiak, voting aye; 

no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners absent; and no Commissioner not 

voting.   

 

 

New Business 
 

Item 6.A- HHCBG Funding. 

 

County Manager Mike Renshaw came before the Board on behalf of Senior Center 

Director Shana Trafton to request the Board approve a County match of $494.00 to the 

Albemarle Commissions remaining $4,448.00 balance for Camden’s HCCBG.  The total 

balance of $4,942.00 is to go towards the In Home Aide Program, provided by ResCare 

Home, a local in-home care provider. 

 

Commissioner Micahel McLain made a motion to approve the request as presented.  At 

7:42pm, the motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Sandra Duckwall, Vice Chairman Garry 

Meiggs, and Commissioners Michael McLain, Clayton Riggs, and Randy Krainiak, 

voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners absent; and no Commissioner 

not voting.   

 

Item 6.B- Proposal of Grant Administration Services 

 

County Manager Mike Renshaw came before the Board to present the following 

information: 

 The County is currently in the midst of a major sewer extension project in 

South Mills 

 There are two (2) major grant funding sources requiring very precise 

reporting requirements 

 Requirements have been reviewed by The County Manager and Martin-

McGill 
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 Request has been made to Martin-McGill to draft a proposal of a Grant 

Administering Contract 

 Request is pending with the approval of Grants 

 Request to the Board is to approve Grant Administering Services with 

Martin-McGill not to exceed $20,000 

 

Commissioner Michael McLain asked if the $20,000 would come from Grant monies or 

County Funds. 

 

County Manager Renshaw stated that the funding would come from Grant monies. 

 

Vice Chairman Garry Meiggs made a motion to approve the grant administering services 

request as presented.  At 7:45pm, the motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Sandra 

Duckwall, Vice Chairman Garry Meiggs, and Commissioners Michael McLain, Clayton 

Riggs, and Randy Krainiak, voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners 

absent; and no Commissioner not voting.   

 

Item 6.C – Amendment to Personnel Policy- Vacation Use 

 

County Manager Mike Renshaw came before the Board to request that the personnel 

policy, article VIII- Holidays and leaves of Absence, section 9.- Vacation Leave: Manner 

of taking, be amended.  The language currently states “Vacation lease will be taken in 

two hour units.”.  The revised language would read “Vacation leave will be taken in quart 

hour units.”.   

 

Commissioner Clayton Riggs made a motion to approve the request as presented.  At 

7:47pm, the motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Sandra Duckwall, Vice Chairman Garry 

Meiggs, and Commissioners Michael McLain, Clayton Riggs, and Randy Krainiak, 

voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners absent; and no Commissioner 

not voting.   

 

Item 6.D – Amendment to Personnel Policy- County Vehicle Use & dress Code 

 

County Manager Mike Renshaw came before the Board to request the following 

amendments to the Camden county Personnel Policy: 

 Article VI. Conditions of Employment 

o Section 8: Use of County Time, Equipment, Supplies and Vehicles 

 Language change to add “County Vehicles may be used for any 

authorized travel. The requesting party must obey all laws of the 

jurisdiction in which the vehicle is being operated. The vehicle will 

be used in conducting County business only. A de minimis amount 

of personal use, such as driving the vehicle to and from dinner, 

may be allowed. Non-County employees may accompany County 

employees if they have a business interest in the travel. Spouses 

and children of County employees may accompany them in County 

vehicles if space is available and the trip is strictly for official 

County business.  

 

A requesting party may use his/her personal vehicle for travel 

within a 50 miles radius of the County facilities and be reimbursed 

only if one of the following conditions is met:  

1. No County vehicle is available. 

2. The requesting party needs a specially equipped vehicle.  

 

A requesting party may use his/her personal vehicle for long 

distance travel and be reimbursed as long as approved by the 

County Manager.  

 

Those agencies not solely funded by Camden County are not 

authorized to use county vehicles for travel.  

o Section 15: Dress Code 

 Language change to add “Public Works” to paragraph three (3), 

Sentence two (2). 
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Item 6.E – Proclamation- 2012 National County Government Month 

 

Chairman Sandra Duckwall Read the following proclamation allowed: 

 

 
 

Item 6.F – Proclamation- 2012 American Girl Scouts Week 

 

Chairman Sandra Duckwall read the following proclamation allowed: 

 
 

            

ATTEST         Chairman 
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Item 6.G – Proclamation- 2012 National Red Cross Month 

 

Chairman Sandra Duckwall read the following proclamation allowed: 

 

 
 

            

ATTEST         Chairman 

 

 

Item 6.H – Albemarle RC&D Request for Continued Support 

 

County Manager Mike Renshaw stated that Albemarle RC&D would be changing their 

service fees to $50 per hour, and are requesting the continued partnership with the 

County. 

 

Commissioner Clayton Riggs made a motion to approve the continued support of 

Albemarle RC&D.  At 8:14pm, the motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Sandra Duckwall, 

Vice Chairman Garry Meiggs, and Commissioners Michael McLain, Clayton Riggs, and 

Randy Krainiak, voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners absent; and 

no Commissioner not voting.   

 

Item 6.I – Surplus Property for Sale Through GovDeals 

 

County Manager Mike Renshaw stated that there were currently two (2) properties listed 

on GovDeals with bids to purchase.  He requested approval to sell property to the highest 

bidder. 

 

Commissioner Michael McLain made a motion to approve the sale of property with bids, 

granting the Finance Officer permission to sell to the 3
rd

 highest bidder should the first 
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and second highest bidders back out of the sale.  At 8:17pm, the motion passed 5-0 with 

Chairman Sandra Duckwall, Vice Chairman Garry Meiggs, and Commissioners Michael 

McLain, Clayton Riggs, and Randy Krainiak, voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no 

Commissioners absent; and no Commissioner not voting.   

 

Item 6.J – FY11 CDBG Scattered Site Housing Assistance Program 

 

Commissioner Micahel McLain made a motion to Approve staff to apply to the 

respective grant.  At 8:17pm, the motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Sandra Duckwall, 

Vice Chairman Garry Meiggs, and Commissioners Michael McLain, Clayton Riggs, and 

Randy Krainiak, voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners absent; and 

no Commissioner not voting.   

 

Item 6.K – FY11 CDBG Infrastructure Hookup 

 

Commissioner Michael McLain made a motion to approve the resolution and authorize 

the Chair to sign the grant application.  At 8:18 the motion passed 5-0 with Chairman 

Sandra Duckwall, Vice Chairman Garry Meiggs, and Commissioners Michael McLain, 

Clayton Riggs, and Randy Krainiak, voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no 

Commissioners absent; and no Commissioner not voting.   

 

 

Board Appointments 
 

Item 7.A – Stormwater Advisory Committee 

 

Commissioner Michael McLain made a motion to appoint Sid Williams and Jeff Jennings 

to the Camden County Stormwater Advisory Committee.  At 8:19PM, the motion passed 

5-0 with Chairman Sandra Duckwall, Vice Chairman Garry Meiggs, and Commissioners 

Michael McLain, Clayton Riggs, and Randy Krainiak, voting aye; no Commissioner 

voting no; no Commissioners absent; and no Commissioner not voting. 

 

 

Consent Agenda 

 

Vice Chairman Garry Meiggs made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as 

amended.  At 8:19PM the motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Sandra Duckwall, Vice 

Chairman Garry Meiggs, and Commissioners Michael McLain, Clayton Riggs, and 

Randy Krainiak, voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners absent; and 

no Commissioner not voting. 

 

A.  Budget Amendments- 2011-12-BA028-2011-12-BA029 

 

                               2011-12-BA028  

CAMDEN COUNTY BUDGET AMENDMENT 

 

 

BE IT ORDAINED by the Governing Board of the County of Camden, North 

Carolina that the following amendment be made to the annual budget ordinance for 

the fiscal year ending June 30, 2012. 

 

Section 1.  To amend the General Fund as follows: 

 

         AMOUNT   

ACCT NUMBER DESCRIPTION OF ACCT  INCREASE    DECREASE 

 

Expenses: 

106900-597029 South Mills Sewer Project  $35,725.00 

*105000-502000 Salaries    $21,856.00 

*105000-503000 Part Time Salaries     $21,856.00 

*106120-502000 Salaries      $  8,000.00 

*106120-503000 Part Time Salaries   $  8,000.00 
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Revenues: 

10399400-439900 Fund Balance Appropriated $35,725.00 

 

Approved at 2/6/12 Commissioners Meeting. 

*Budget line item correction 

 

This will result in a decrease of $0.00 in the Contingency of the General Fund. 

 

Balance in Contingency $51,326.00. 

 

Section 2.  Copies of this budget amendment shall be furnished to the Clerk to the 

Governing Board, and to the Budget Officer and the Finance Officer for their 

direction.  Adopted this 19
th

 day of March, 2012. 

 

       

______________________________ _________________________________ 

   

Clerk to Board of Commissioners    Chairman, Board of Commissioners 

 

                               2011-12-BA029  

CAMDEN COUNTY BUDGET AMENDMENT 

 

 

BE IT ORDAINED by the Governing Board of the County of Camden, North 

Carolina that the following amendment be made to the annual budget ordinance for 

the fiscal year ending June 30, 2012. 

 

Section 1.  To amend the South Mills Sewer Project Fund as follows: 

 

         AMOUNT   

ACCT NUMBER DESCRIPTION OF ACCT  INCREASE    DECREASE 

 

Expenses: 

 

297400-504003 Sewer Project Phase II  $  97,825.00 

297400-574104 Sewer Construction   $489,000.00 

297400-574118 Step- Welcome Center  $374,300.00 

299990-500000 Contingency    $  48,900.00 

 

Revenues: 

29360740-434803 DOT Grant    $374,300.00 

29360740-437138 CWMTF    $600,000.00 

29360740-439710 County Contribution  $  35,725.00 

 

Phase II of South Mills Sewer Project approved at 2/6/12 Commissioners Meeting. 

 

This will result in a decrease of $0.00 in the Contingency of the General Fund. 

 

Balance in Contingency $51,326.00. 

 

Section 2.  Copies of this budget amendment shall be furnished to the Clerk to the 

Governing Board, and to the Budget Officer and the Finance Officer for their 

direction.  Adopted this 19
th

 day of March, 2012. 

 

       

______________________________ _________________________________ 

   

Clerk to Board of Commissioners    Chairman, Board of Commissioners 

 

B.  Tax Collection Report 

 

C.  Tax Refunds, Pickups and Releases 

 

D.  Board of Education Budget Amendments 
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E.  Refunds Issued by Finance Office 

 

F.  Resolution for Bridge Improvements 

 

 
 

 

Commissioner’s Report 

 

Commissioner Michael McLain reminded everyone that as of April 1, 2012, ECBH 

would be converting from mental health to an insurance company. 

 

Commissioner Clayton Riggs stated that the 911 Board was currently working on 

obtaining additional towers in the area as well as upgrading to an 800MH system.  

Commissioner Riggs also stated that the Albemarle Commission was conducting a Man 

Power study. 

 

County Managers Report 
 

County Manager Michael Renshaw reported the following: 

 Thank You to the County staff for all efforts in getting the latest edition of the 

County newsletter released 

 

 

South Camden Water & Sewer District Board of Directors 

 

Chairman Sandra Duckwall recessed the Board of Commissioners meeting and entered 

into the South Camden Water & Sewer District Board of Directors meeting at 8:21PM. 

 

Re-convene Commissioners meeting 
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No other Questions or Comments.  The South Camden Water & Sewer District Board of 

Directors meeting adjourned at 8:23pm. 

 

 

Any other Questions or comments? 

 

 

Meeting Adjourned 

 

At 8:24 P.M., Chairman Sandra Duckwall asked if there were any other matters to come 

before the Board of Commissioners, hearing none, she declared the meeting adjourned. 

 

 

 

   

 Chairman Sandra Duckwall 

 Camden County Board of Commissioners 

ATTEST: 

 

 

 

  

Ashley Honaker 

Clerk to the Board 


